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I received a message from my friend this morning. He
had been seized by the government more than a week
ago and had received daily beatings ever since.

Beatings. This was not the word he used. In the
morning, every morning, he was kicked so hard and so
repeatedly that two of his ribs broke. In the
afternoon, for lunch, he was forced to drink all the
water from the toilet. If it was dirty, he would have
to take off his rags, wipe down the toilet, put his
dripping stinking clothes back on, and then drink the
remaining water. For dinner, he had sticks and metal
tools shoved up his anus. All this he told me: voice
breaking, tears falling.

But with you I use the somewhat clinical word
"beatings," for the economy of words can be just as
tyrannical as any other economy.

We spoke for an hour before he could speak no more.
When we finished, I was shaking in anger but I
realized something and grew even more angry. I was
horrified at how the state had treated my friend. But
I was furious at how powerless I felt.

The state was free to let him out; he was under no
compunction not to tell his story. He had no recourse
against the state, not when they used the word
"dissident" to justify his detainment. Yes I felt
fury, heartache and anguish. But it wasn't until the
following day, when I found his door broken open and
he himself disappeared that the first touch of fear
found me.

When a friend "disappears" even though I know what
this means, there's always a voice in the back of my
head. "Maybe they went home, or moved to the capital
or a small town, or went up into the mountains." A
lie, but one that provided a necessary sliver of
hope.

There were no slivers this time. I knew in my bones
that he was dead, that his body would never be
found. I knew it sure as if with my own eyes I'd
seen his battered body rotting in an unmarked grave.

And I knew that I would be next.
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